BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held on 26th June 2008 
PRESENT


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Steve Ball, Jonathan Bellamy, Jo Cameron, Sebastian Daly, David Hales, John Price, Frank Speed and Chris Watkin.

IN ATTENDANCE


County Cllr Frank Chapman


Two members of the public


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk)

136/08
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Cllrs Berrisford, Head and Morris.  The Clerk reported that a written apology, together with an introduction and summary of work done, had been received from Borough Cllr Wemyss for the meeting of 22 May but had not been reported at the time; it was read to members.  Apologies for absence at the current meeting had been received from Borough Cllrs Becket and Wemyss.

137/08
All members present declared a personal interest in planning applications 08/00381 and /00382 in view of the potentially significant impact on general amenity across the parish.
138/08
The Chairman indicated that Cllr Chapman had indicated that he had another commitment at a further parish council meeting, and had asked if his report could be taken earlier than planned in the agenda. The Chairman indicated that he therefore intended to take Reports immediately following the consideration of the minutes.  Members indicated support for this change.

139/08
RESOLVED that subject to the following amendments –


a) that the membership of the Traffic Working Group be corrected by the deletion of Cllr Berrisford’s name and the insertion of Cllr Daly’s;


b) that the name of the Betley United Charities be corrected to Betley Trust;


- the minutes of the meeting of 22 May be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.

140/08
The Chairman indicated that he had represented the Parish Council at the Civic Reception (6 June) and at the Football Club prentation event (22 June).
141/08
The Clerk presented his report, referring to membership of the Society of Local Council Clerks and an issue which had arisen regarding the payment of tax on his salary as Clerk.

RESOLVED
a) that the Council does not renew the Clerk’s membership of the SLCC;




b) that the Clerk present a further report related to the payment of Income Tax to the next meeting of the Council.
142/08
County Cllr Chapman presented his report on activities in recent weeks making particular reference to the weakness of the Clarence system for reporting and monitoring highways defects.  He had been active in making strong representations re speeds through villages and advocating the use of “countdown” signs.  A community gang would be available to process outstanding highways works in the area in early July; Cllr Chapman had expressed his concern regarding the short timescale.  Members indicated to Cllr Chapman some of the particular issues which had been identified by the Traffic Working Group.

(During this item the Chairman briefly adjourned the meeting as a member of the

public joined the meeting.  Cllr Hales briefly left the meeting during this item,

but rejoined at its conclusion)

143/08
The meeting was adjourned to allow public participation.  One member of the public participated seeking an assurance that a letter he had sent to the Chairman would be read to the Council. The Chairman confirmed that this would be done. The member of the public made some further points regarding land ownership issues at the Model Farm complex.
144/08
The Parish Council considered any further issues relating to the following planning application, previously considered at the meeting of 12th June 2008.
08/00381/FUL & 382/LBC  Hotel and Function Room facility, Betley Model Farm Complex, Main Road, Betley

The Chairman provided members with an update regarding the application.



a) He had attended the site meeting of 24th May and had been invited to speak as a third party on behalf of the Parish Council and the wider community. His remarks had been based on the Council’s resolution of 12th June.



b) He had received correspondence from a number of local residents relating to the proposals, and had held discussions with various residents.



c) He drew to the attention of members a letter from a local resident who had indicated a willingness to purchase the complex and to secure its future.


d) English Heritage had a hierarchy of uses for such sites with a presumption that retention within the current historic use was the preferred option; conversion to hotel/ leisure uses was low on that hierarchy. It was therefore a relevant consideration if there was an indication of a willingness to deliver a use which is higher on the hierarchy.


After a brief adjournment to allow members to view relevant documents and to permit further public participation, members considered any further response they felt was necessary.

RESOLVED that further to the resolutions of the meeting held on 12th June 2008, the Council wishes to make the following further observations:


The Parish Council wishes to draw to the Borough Council’s attention that a viable alternative use for the building has been proposed by a local resident which would allow a future use retaining the buildings in their existing shape and form, and that this would be in accordance with the advice of English Heritage that retention in an agricultural use is preferable to use for hotel and leisure purposes.

145/08
The Parish Council considered the following planning application.
08/00845/FUL  Two storey rear extension, ground floor side extension, rear conservatory and new vehicular access, Ashwood, Main Road, Betley.

RESOLVED that the Parish Council:


a) has no objection to the proposed extensions subject to their being no larger than those normally permitted in the area;


b) is concerned regarding the proposed second access to the site from the main road, feels that it could create a potential traffic hazard, and does not consider it necessary;


c) notes that the application states that there is to be no removal of hedges/trees, but the plans accompanying the application indicate an additional access from the main road which would appear to require the removal of a stretch of hedge, and possibly a tree. The Parish Council would ask the planning authority to clarify the position.
146/08
The Clerk advised members that an appeal had been lodged against the refusal of planning application 07/00625/FUL (Erection of garage and amended entrance to barn conversion, Pear Tree Lake Farm, Balterley). It appeared that the Parish Council may not have been notified of the original application, and had certainly made no observation. The Clerk was asked to investigate further, and advise members.
147/08
Cllr Watkin advised members of the contents of the Staffordshire County Council Strategic Plan which he had been asked to examine. He had found it an interesting document with some worthwhile content, but could have been more concise. There was no need  for a response from the Parish Council.
RESOLVED that the Clerk write to the County Council acknowledging receipt of the document, and expressing encouragement for its general tone.
148/08
In the absence of Cllr Berrisford consideration of the Council’s support for CPRE was deferred to the July meeting.

149/08
Cllr Daly advised members that he had failed to make any progress with Aspire Housing over issues at East Lawns as they had failed to respond to his attempts to make contact.

RESOLVED that the Clerk and Cllr Daly would continue to seek to make progress toward resolving issues of concern to local residents, on behalf of the Council.

(by unanimous resolution of the Council)

150/08
Members considered a consultation in respect of a proposal to remove the payphone telephone kiosk located at Wrinehill.

RESOLVED that as the Parish Council has no evidence to suggest the facility is not needed in the absence of data, the Council must object to its removal.
151/08
Members considered a review of the Council’s Standing Orders.
RESOLVED that the Clerk draw up a draft set of Standing Orders, based on the minimum statutory requirements, as a starting point for member consideration, and with a view to members suggesting any additions they felt desirable.
152/08
Members reviewed the Forward Plan for the Parish Council.

RESOLVED that support for CPRE be added to the Plan for the July meeting.
153/08
Members considered applications received for financial assistance.
RESOLVED that a contribution of £125 be made to the North Staffs Play Council toward the cost of summer playschemes in Betley, under Section 137 of the Local Government Act.
(Cllr Price declared a personal interest in this item, as the playscheme used the

Village Hall)

154/08
The Clerk reported that three applications had been received asking for the Parish Council’s support toward applications under the Community Chest scheme. In view of the short notice, and the fact that the applications in aggregate exceeded the available budget, it was RESOLVED that consideration be deferred to the next meeting.
155/08
The Clerk presented members with a list of outstanding invoices and payments due.

RESOLVED a) that the Council authorises payment of the following invoices and payments due:

G Griffiths


Clerk’s salary

£672.77
780

Inland Revenue

Income Tax on above
£168.19
781

G Griffiths


Expenses


£  63.71
782

Keele University

Printing


£153.00
783

Staffordshire Parish

   
Councils Assocn
Subscription


£316.00
784

Betley Village Hall

   
       Committee
Hall hire


£  48.72
785

D T Askey


Meml Garden maintenance
£260.00
786

F Speed


Meml Garden (plants)
£289.75
787

T Dunlop


Internal audit


£  30.00
788

North Staffs Play

   
            Council
Summer Playscheme

£125.00
789



b) that the Financial Statement be received.
156/08
The Clerk presented members with the Statement of Accounts for 2007-2008, which had been approved by the Council’s Internal Auditor..

RESOLVED that the Annual Return Statement of Accounts and Statement of Assurance be approved, and signed by the Chairman and Clerk as required, and that further consideration of the Council’s approach to risk management be undertaken at the September meeting.
157/08
It was noted that the replacement of warning signs at Laudy Croft was still to be carried out. Cllr Speed undertook to carry out flailing of docks on the site at the appropriate time.

158/08
Members considered issues relating to communication, noting that there was no August issue of the Parish Magazine, that no work was yet necessary in relation to the autumn Parish Council News, and there was no progress to report on the website.

159/08
Members considered matters relating to the Memorial Garden. Recent work, including the bedding out of plants, was noted and it was agreed to consider the issue of watering at the next meeting. In the meantime members of the Working Group would arrange watering as necessary.

160/08
Members considered highways issues raised.

RESOLVED
a) that the Clerk notify the local highways office regarding a hedge overgrowing the footway at Lakeside;




b) that members of the Traffic Working Group would update the list of outstanding work previously compiled with a view to the items being addressed by the Community Gang in July.
161/08
The Council considered area issues raised by members.


RESOLVED
a) that the problem of flooding in Back Lane, Balterley caused by the failure to maintain ditches be drawn to the attention of the County Council via Cllr Chapman;




b) that the maintenance of trees adjoining the Wilderness be considered at the July meeting;




c) that the provision of a replacement bench at Wrinehill be considered at the July meeting.
162/08
The Clerk and Chairman outlined correspondence received since the last meeting.


RESOLVED
a) that the Clerk contact Stoke City Council to express appreciation of their supplementary planning document on access issues;




b) that the document be considered by Cllr Price, and that a report be made to a future Council meeting if felt necessary;




c) that the Council notes the failure of the Ministry of Justice to explain the current position regarding the future status of Betley Old Churchyard;




d) that details of the Playbuilder Project be passed to the Village Hall Committee for any appropriate action.

(Cllr Price declared a personal interest in resolution d, took no part in the discussion

and abstained from the vote as an officer of the Village Hall Committee)
